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PART 1300—OVER-ORDER PRICE
REGULATIONS

Sec.
1300.1 Compact Commission.
1300.2 Continuity and separability of provi-

sions.
1300.3 Handler responsibility for records and

facilities.
1300.4 Termination of obligation.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 62 FR 29638, May 30, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1300.1 Compact Commission.
(a) Designation. The agency for the

administration of the Pricing Regula-
tion shall be the compact commission.

(b) Powers. The compact commission
shall have the following powers:

(1) Administer the pricing regulation
in accordance with its terms and provi-
sions;

(2) Make rules and regulations to ef-
fectuate the terms and provisions of
the pricing regulation;

(3) Receive and investigate com-
plaints of violations;

(4) Recommend amendments.
(c) Duties. The compact commission

shall perform all the duties necessary
to administer the terms and provisions
of the pricing regulation, including,
but not limited to the following:

(1) Employ and fix the compensation
of persons necessary to enable them to
exercise their powers and perform their
duties;

(2) Pay out of funds provided by the
administrative assessment all expenses
necessarily incurred in the mainte-
nance and functioning of their office
and in the performance of their duties;

(3) Keep records which will clearly re-
flect the transactions provided for in
the pricing regulation;

(4) Announce publicly at its discre-
tion, by such means as it deems appro-
priate, the name of any handler who,
after the date upon which he is re-
quired to perform such act, has not:

(i) Made reports required by the pric-
ing regulation;

(ii) Made payments required by the
pricing regulation; or

(iii) Made available records and fa-
cilities as required pursuant to § 1300.3;

(5) Prescribe reports required of each
handler under the pricing regulation.

Verify such reports and the payments
required by the pricing regulation by
examining records (including such pa-
pers as copies of income tax reports,
fiscal and product accounts, cor-
respondence, contracts, documents or
memoranda,) of the handler, and the
records of any other person that are
relevant to the handler’s obligation
under the pricing regulation, by exam-
ining such handler’s milk handling fa-
cilities; and by such other investiga-
tion as the compact commission deems
necessary for the purpose of
ascertaining the correctness of any re-
port or any obligation under the pric-
ing regulation. Reclassify fluid milk
product received by any handler if such
examination and investigation dis-
closes that the original classification
was incorrect;

(6) Furnish each regulated handler a
written statement of such handler’s ac-
counts with the compact commission
promptly each month. Furnish a cor-
rected statement to such handler if
verification discloses that the original
statement was incorrect; and

(7) Prepare and disseminate publicly
for the benefit of producers, handlers,
and consumers such statistics and
other information covering operation
of the pricing regulation and facts rel-
evant to the provisions thereof (or pro-
posed provisions) as do not reveal con-
fidential information.

§ 1300.2 Continuity and separability of
provisions.

(a) Effective time. The provisions of
this pricing regulation or any amend-
ment to the pricing regulation shall be-
come effective at such time as the
compact commission may declare and
shall continue in force until suspended
or terminated.

(b) Suspension or termination. The
compact commission shall suspend or
terminate any or all of the provisions
of the pricing regulation whenever
they find that such provision(s) ob-
structs or does not tend to effectuate
the declared policy of the compact. The
pricing regulation shall terminate
whenever the provisions of the compact
authorizing it cease to be in effect.

(c) Continuing obligations. If upon the
suspension or termination of any or all
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of the provisions of the pricing regula-
tion there are any obligations arising
under the pricing regulation, the final
accrual or ascertainment of which re-
quires acts by any handler, by the com-
pact commission, or by any other per-
son, the power and duty to perform
such further acts shall continue not-
withstanding such suspensions or ter-
mination.

§ 1300.3 Handler responsibility for
records and facilities.

Each handler shall maintain and re-
tain records of his operations and make
such records and his facilities available
to the compact commission. If ade-
quate records of a handler, or of any
other person, that are relevant to the
obligation of such handler are not
maintained and made available, any
fluid milk product required to be re-
ported by such handler for which ade-
quate records are not available shall
not be considered accounted for or es-
tablished as used in a class other than
the highest price class.

(a) Records to be maintained. (1) Each
handler shall maintain records of his
operations (including, but not limited
to, records of purchases, sales, proc-
essing, packaging and disposition) as
are necessary to verify whether such
handler has any obligation under the
pricing regulation and if so, the
amount of such obligation. Such
records shall be such as to establish for
each plant or other receiving point for
each month:

(i) The quantities of fluid milk prod-
uct contained in, or represented by,
products received in any form, includ-
ing inventories on hand at the begin-
ning of the month, according to form,
time and source of each receipt;

(ii) The utilization of all fluid milk
product showing the respective quan-
tities of such fluid milk product in
each form disposed of or on hand at the
end of the month; and

(iii) Payments to producers, dairy
farmers and cooperative associations,
including the amount and nature of
any deductions and the disbursement
of money so deducted.

(2) Each handler shall keep such
other specific records as the compact
commission deems necessary to verify

or establish such handler’s obligation
under the pricing regulation.

(b) Availability of records and facilities.
Each handler shall make available all
records pertaining to such handler’s
operation and all facilities the compact
commission finds are necessary to
verify the information required to be
reported by the pricing regulation and/
or to ascertain such handler’s report-
ing, monetary or other obligation
under the pricing regulation. Each han-
dler shall permit the compact commis-
sion to observe plant operations and
equipment and make available to the
compact commission such facilities as
are necessary to carry out their duties.

(c) Retention of records. All records re-
quired under the pricing regulation to
be made available to the compact com-
mission shall be retained by the han-
dler for a period of three years to begin
at the end of the month to which such
records pertain. If, within such a three
year period, the compact commission
notifies the handler in writing that the
retention of such records, or of speci-
fied records, is necessary in connection
with a proceeding or court action spec-
ified in such notice, the handler shall
retain such records, or specified
records, until further written notifica-
tion from the compact commission.
The compact commission shall give
further written notification to the han-
dler promptly upon the termination of
the litigation or when the records are
no longer necessary in connection
therewith.

§ 1300.4 Termination of obligation.
The provision of this section shall

apply to any obligation under the pric-
ing regulation for the payment of
money:

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs
(b) and (c) of this section, the obliga-
tion of any handler to pay money re-
quired to be paid under the terms of
the pricing regulation shall terminate
two years after the last day of the
month during which the compact com-
mission receives the handler’s report of
receipts and utilization on which such
obligation is based, unless within such
a two year period, the compact com-
mission notifies the handler in writing
that such money is due and payable.
Service of such written notice shall be
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complete upon mailing to the handler’s
last known address and it shall contain
but need not be limited to the fol-
lowing information:

The amount of the obligation;
(2) The month(s) on which such obli-

gation is based; and
(3) If the obligation is payable to one

or more producers or to a cooperative
association, the name of such pro-
ducer(s) or such cooperative associa-
tion, or if the obligation is payable to
the compact commission, the account
for which it is to be paid;

(b) If a handler fails or refuses, with
respect to any obligation under the
pricing regulation, to make available
to the compact commission all records
required by the pricing regulation to be
made available, the compact commis-
sion may notify the handler in writing,
within the two year period provided for
in paragraph (a) of this section, of such
failure or refusal. If the compact com-
mission so notifies a handler, the said
two year period with respect to such
obligation shall not begin to run until
the first day of the month following
the month during which all such
records pertaining to such obligation
are made available to the compact
commission;

(c) Notwithstanding the provisions of
paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, a
handler’s obligation under the pricing
regulation to pay money shall not be
terminated with respect to any trans-
action involving fraud or willful con-
cealment of a fact, material to the ob-
ligation, on the part of the handler
against whom the obligation is sought
to be imposed; and

(d) Unless the handler files a petition
to the compact commission to com-
mence litigation within the applicable
two year period indicated below, the
obligation of the compact commission:

(1) To pay a handler any money
which such handler claims to be due
him under the terms of the pricing reg-
ulation shall terminate two years after
the end of the month during which the
fluid milk product involved in the
claim were received; or

(2) To refund any payment made by a
handler (including a deduction or offset
by the compact commission) shall ter-
minate two years after the end of the

month during which payment was
made by the handler.

PART 1301—DEFINITIONS

Sec.
1301.1 Compact.
1301.2 Commission.
1301.3 Northeast Dairy Compact Regulated

Area.
1301.4 Plant.
1301.5 Pool plant.
1301.6 Partially regulated plant.
1301.7 Non pool plant.
1301.8 Milk.
1301.9 Handler.
1301.10 Producer-handler.
1301.11 Producer.
1301.12 Producer milk.
1301.13 Exempt milk.
1301.14 Fluid milk product.
1301.15 Fluid cream product.
1301.16 Filled milk.
1301.17 Cooperative association.
1301.18 Person.
1301.19 Route disposition.
1301.20 Distributing plant.
1301.21 Supply plant.
1301.22 State dairy regulation.
1301.23 Diverted milk.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 62 FR 29639, May 30, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1301.1 Compact.

Compact means the Northeast Dairy
Compact as approved by section 147 of
the Federal Agriculture Improvement
and Reform Act (Fair Act), Pub. L. 104–
127.

§ 1301.2 Commission.

Commission means the commission es-
tablished by the Northeast Dairy Com-
pact.

§ 1301.3 Northeast Dairy Compact Reg-
ulated Area.

Northeast Dairy Compact Regulated
Area hereinafter called the Regulated
Area means all territory within the
boundaries of the states of Con-
necticut, Maine, Massachusetts, New
Hampshire, Rhode Island and Vermont.
All waterfront facilities connected
therewith and craft moored thereat,
and all territory therein occupied by
any governmental installation, institu-
tion, or other similar establishment.
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§ 1301.4 Plant.

Plant means the land and buildings,
together with their surroundings, fa-
cilities and equipment, whether owned
or operated by one or more persons,
constituting a single operating unit or
establishment for the receiving, proc-
essing or packaging of milk or milk
products. The term plant shall not in-
clude:

(a) Distribution points (separate
premises used primarily for the trans-
fer to vehicles of packaged fluid milk
products moved there from processing
and packaging plants); or

(b) Bulk reload points (separate
premises used for the purpose of trans-
ferring bulk milk from one tank truck
to another tank truck while en route
from dairy farmers’ farms to a plant).
If stationary storage tanks are used for
transferring milk at the premises, the
operator of the facility shall make an
advance written request to the com-
pact commission that the facility be
treated as a reload point; otherwise it
shall be a plant. The cooling of milk,
collection or testing of samples, and
washing and sanitizing of tank trucks
at the premises shall not disqualify it
as a bulk reload point.

§ 1301.5 Pool plant.

Pool plant means any milk plant lo-
cated in the regulated area.

§ 1301.6 Partially regulated plant.

Partially regulated plant means a milk
plant not located in the regulated area
but having Class I distribution in the
regulated area, or receipts from pro-
ducers located in the regulated area.

§ 1301.7 Non pool plant.

Non pool plant means any milk plant
that is not a pool plant pursuant to
section 1301.5 and not a partially regu-
lated plant pursuant to section 1301.6.

§ 1301.8 Milk.

Milk means the lacteal secretion of
cows and includes all skim, butterfat,
or other constituents obtained from
separation or any other process and as
defined pursuant to prevailing stand-
ards of identity.

§ 1301.9 Handler.

Handler means:
(a) Any person, except a producer-

handler, who operates a pool plant;
(b) Any person who operates a par-

tially regulated plant;
(c) Any person who operates any

other plant, or a pool bulk tank unit as
defined under the Federal order, from
which fluid milk products are disposed
of, directly or indirectly, in the regu-
lated area;

(d) Any cooperative association with
respect to the milk that is moved from
farms in tank trucks operated by, or
under contract to, the association to
pool plants or as diverted milk to non
pool plants for the account of, and at
the direction of, the association. The
association shall be considered as the
handler who received the milk from
the dairy farmers. However, the coop-
erative association shall not be the
handler with respect to the milk moved
from any farm if the association and
the operator of the pool plant to which
milk from such farm is moved both
submit a request in writing, on or be-
fore the due date for filing the monthly
reports of receipts and utilization, that
the operator of the pool plant be con-
sidered as the handler who received the
milk from the dairy farmer, and the
pool plant operator’s request states
that the pool plant operator is pur-
chasing the milk from such farm on
the basis of the farm bulk tank meas-
urement readings and the butterfat
tests of samples of the milk taken from
the farm bulk tank; or

(e) Any person who does not operate
a plant but who engages in the business
of receiving fluid milk products for re-
sale and distributes to retail or whole-
sale outlets packaged fluid milk prod-
ucts received from any plant described
in paragraph (a), (b) or (c) of this sec-
tion. Any person who as a broker nego-
tiates a purchase or sale of fluid milk
products or fluid cream products from
or to any pool, partially regulated or
nonpool plant, and any person who by
purchase or direction causes milk of
producers to be picked up at the farm
and/or moved to a plant. Persons who
qualify as handlers only under this
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paragraph are not subject to the pay-
ment provisions of §§ 1307.3 and 1308.1.

[62 FR 29639, May 30, 1997, as amended at 65
FR 16120, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1301.10 Producer-handler.
Producer-handler means a person who:
(a) Operates a dairy farm and a dis-

tributing plant from which there is
monthly route disposition in the regu-
lated area during the month;

(b) Receives milk solely from own
farm production or receives milk that
is fully subject to the pricing and pool-
ing provisions of any Federal order;

(c) Receives at its plant or acquires
for route disposition no more than
150,000 pounds of fluid milk products
from handlers fully regulated under
any Federal order. This limitation
shall not apply if the producer-han-
dler’s own farm production is less than
150,000 pounds during the month;

(d) Disposes of no other source milk
as Class I milk except by increasing
the nonfat milk solids content of the
fluid milk products; and

(e) Provides proof satisfactory to the
compact commission that the care and
management of the dairy animals and
other resources necessary to produce
all Class I milk handled (excluding re-
ceipts from handlers fully regulated
under any Federal order) and the proc-
essing and packaging operations are
the producer-handler’s own enterprise
and at its own risk.

[65 FR 16120, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1301.11 Producer.
Producer means:
(a) A dairy farmer who produces milk

in the regulated area that is moved to
a pool plant or a partially regulated
plant, having Class I distribution in
the regulated area;

(b) A dairy farmer who produces milk
outside of the regulated area that is
moved to a pool plant, provided that on
more than half of the days on which
the handler caused milk to be moved
from the dairy farmer’s farm in every
December since 1996, all of that milk
was physically moved to a pool plant in
the regulated area. Or: to be considered
a qualified producer, on more than half
of the days on which the handler
caused milk to be moved from the

dairy farmer’s farm during the current
month and for five (5) months subse-
quent to July of the preceding calendar
year, all of that milk must have moved
to a pool plant, provided that the total
amount of milk at a pool plant eligible
to qualify producers who did not qual-
ify in every December since 1996, shall
not exceed the total bulk receipts of
fluid milk products less:

(1) Producers receipts as described in
paragraph (a) of this section and pro-
ducer receipts as described in para-
graph (b) of this section who are quali-
fied based on every December since
1996;

(2) The volume of milk excluded from
producer milk pursuant to §§ 1301.23 (d)
and (e), and 1304.2 (c) and (d).

(c) A dairy farmer who produces milk
outside of the regulated area that is
moved to a partially regulated plant
and allocated to Class I pursuant to
Section 1304.5. However, the term shall
not include:

(1) A producer handler;
(2) A dairy farmer who is a local or

state government that has non-pro-
ducer status for the month under sec-
tion § 1301.13(c);

(3) A dairy farmer who is a govern-
mental agency that is operating a
plant from which there is route disposi-
tion in the regulated area;

(4) Dairy farmer milk received at a
pool plant or a partially regulated
plant which is rejected and segregated
in the handler’s normal operations for
receiving milk and which receipts are
accepted and disposed of by the handler
as salvaged product rather than milk.

[62 FR 29639, May 30, 1997, as amended at 62
FR 62825, Nov. 25, 1997; 63 FR 65523, Nov. 27,
1998; 65 FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1301.12 Producer milk.
Producer milk means milk that the

handler has received from producers
and is physically moved to a pool plant
in the regulated area or is diverted pur-
suant to § 1301.23(d). The quantity of
milk received by a handler from pro-
ducers shall include any milk of a pro-
ducer that was not received at any
plant but which the handler or an
agent of the handler has accepted,
measured, sampled, and transferred
from the producer’s farm tank into a
tank truck during the month. Such
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milk shall be considered as having been
received at the pool plant at which
other milk from the same farm of that
producer is received by the handler
during the month, except that in the
case of a cooperative association in its
capacity as a handler under § 1301.9(d),
the milk shall be considered as having
been received at a plant in the zone lo-
cation of the pool plant, or pool plants
within the same zone, to which the
greatest aggregate quantity of the
milk of the cooperative association in
such capacity was moved during the
current month or the most recent
month.

[63 FR 65523, Nov. 27, 1998]

§ 1301.13 Exempt milk.

Exempt milk means:
(a) Fluid milk products received at a

pool plant in bulk from a non pool
plant to be processed and packaged, for
which an equivalent quantity of pack-
age fluid milk products is returned to
the operator of the non pool plant dur-
ing the same month, if the receipt of
bulk fluid milk products and return of
packaged fluid milk products occur
during an interval in which the facili-
ties of the non pool plant at which the
fluid milk products are usually proc-
essed and packaged are temporarily un-
usable because of fire, flood, storm or
similar extraordinary circumstances
completely beyond the non pool plant
operator’s control;

(b) Packaged fluid milk products re-
ceived at a pool plant from a non pool
plant in return for an equivalent quan-
tity of bulk fluid milk products moved
from a pool plant for processing and
packaging during the same month, if
the movement of bulk fluid milk prod-
ucts and receipt of package fluid milk
products occur during an interval in
which the facilities of the pool plant at
which the fluid milk products are usu-
ally processed and packaged are tempo-
rarily unusable because of fire, flood,
storm, or similar extraordinary cir-
cumstances completely beyond the
pool plant operator’s control;

(c) Milk received at a pool plant in
bulk from the dairy farmer who pro-
duced it, to the extent of the quantity
of any packaged fluid milk products re-
turned to the dairy farmer, if:

(1) The dairy farmer is a State or
local government that is not engaged
in the route disposition of any of the
returned products, and

(2) The dairy farmer has by written
notice to the compact commission and
the receiving handler, elected non-pro-
ducer status for a period of not less
than 12 months beginning with the
month in which the election was made
and continuing for each subsequent
month until canceled in writing, and
the election is in effect for the current
month.

(d) All fluid milk product disposed
outside of the regulated area.

(e) All fluid milk distributed by han-
dlers in eight-ounce containers under
open and competitive bid contracts for
the school milk contract year with
School Food Authorities in New Eng-
land, as defined by 7 CFR 210.2, to the
extent that the school authorities can
demonstrate and document that the
costs of such milk have been increased
by operation of the Compact over-order
obligation. In no event shall such in-
crease exceed the amount of the Com-
pact over-order obligation. Documenta-
tion of increased costs shall be in ac-
cordance with a memorandum of un-
derstanding entered into between the
Compact Commission and the appro-
priate state agencies for the school
milk contract year. The memorandum
of understanding shall include provi-
sions for certification by supplying
vendor/processors that their bid and
contract cost structures do in fact in-
corporate the over-order obligation, in
whole or in part, and provisions for de-
fining the components of cost structure
to be provided in support of such cer-
tification. The memorandum shall also
establish the procedure for providing
reimbursement to the school food au-
thorities, including the scheduling of
payments and the amount to be
escrowed by the Commission to ac-
count for such payments.

[62 FR 29639, May 30, 1997, as amended at 63
FR 10110, Feb. 27, 1998; 64 FR 34514, June 28,
1999]

§ 1301.14 Fluid milk product.
(a) Except as provided in paragraph

(b) of this section fluid milk product
means any milk products in fluid or
frozen form containing less than nine
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percent butterfat, that are intended to
be used as beverages. Such products in-
clude, but are not limited to: Milk, fat-
free milk, low fat milk, light milk, re-
duced fat milk, milk drinks, eggnog
and cultured buttermilk, including any
such beverage products that are fla-
vored, cultured, modified with added
nonfat milk solids, sterilized, con-
centrated or reconstituted. As used in
this Part, the term concentrated milk
means milk that contains not less than
25.5 percent, and not more than 50 per-
cent, total milk solids.

(b) The term fluid milk product shall
not include:

(1) Plain or sweetened evaporated
milk/skim milk, sweetened condensed
milk /skim milk, formulas especially
prepared for infant feeding or dietary
use (meal replacement) that are pack-
aged in hermetically-sealed containers,
any product that contains by weight
less than 6.5 percent nonfat milk sol-
ids, and whey; and

(2) The quantity of skim milk equiva-
lent in any modified product specified
in paragraph (a) of this section that is
greater than an equal volume of an un-
modified product of the same nature
and butterfat content.

[65 FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1301.15 Fluid cream product.
Fluid cream product means cream

(other than plastic cream or frozen
cream), including sterilized cream, or a
mixture of cream and milk or skim
milk containing nine percent or more
butterfat, with or without the addition
of other ingredients.

§ 1301.16 Filled milk.
Filled milk means any combination of

nonmilk fat (or oil) with skimmed
milk (whether fresh, cultured, reconsti-
tuted, or modified by the addition of
nonfat milk solids), with or without
milk fat, so that the product (including
stabilizers, emulsifiers, or flavoring)
resembles milk or any other fluid milk
product, and contains less than six per-
cent nonmilk fat (or oil).

§ 1301.17 Cooperative association.
Cooperative association means any co-

operative marketing association of
producers which the Secretary of Agri-

culture of the United States deter-
mines is qualified under the provisions
of the Capper-Volstead Act, has full au-
thority in the sale of milk of its mem-
bers and is engaged in marketing milk
or milk products for its members. A
federation of two or more cooperatives
incorporated under the laws of any
state will be considered a cooperative
association if all member cooperatives
meet the requirements of this section.

[65 FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1301.18 Person.
Person means any individual, part-

nership, corporation, association, or
other business unit.

§ 1301.19 Route disposition.
Route disposition means distribution

of Class I milk by a handler to retail or
wholesale outlets, which include vend-
ing machines but do not include plants
or distribution points. The route dis-
position of a handler shall be attrib-
uted to the processing and packaging
plant from which the Class I milk is
moved to retail or wholesale outlets
without intermediate movement to an-
other processing and packaging plant.

§ 1301.20 Distributing plant.
Distributing plant means a processing

and packaging plant.

§ 1301.21 Supply plant.
Supply plant means a plant at which

facilities are maintained and used for
washing and sanitizing cans and to
which milk is moved from dairy farm-
ers’ farms in cans and is there accept-
ed, weighed or measured, sampled, and
cooled, or it is a plant to which milk is
moved from dairy farmers’ farms in
tank trucks.

§ 1301.22 State dairy regulation.
State dairy regulation means any state

regulation of dairy prices, and associ-
ated assessments, whether by statute,
marketing order or otherwise.

§ 1301.23 Diverted milk.
Diverted milk means milk, other than

that excluded under § 1301.11 from being
considered as received from a producer,
that meets the conditions set forth in
paragraph (a) or (b) of this section and
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is not excluded from diverted milk
under paragraph (c) of this section.

(a) Milk that a handler in its capac-
ity as the operator of a pool plant re-
ports as having been moved from a
dairy farmer’s farm to the pool plant,
but which the handler caused to be
moved from the farm to another plant,
if the handler specifically reports such
movement to the other plant as a
movement of diverted milk, and the
conditions of paragraph (a) (1) or (2) of
this section have been met. Milk that
is diverted milk under this paragraph
shall be considered to have been re-
ceived at the pool plant from which it
was diverted.

(1) During any two (2) months subse-
quent to July of the preceding calendar
year, or during the current month, on
more than half of the days on which
the handler caused milk to be moved
from the dairy farmer’s farm during
the month, all of the milk that the
handler caused to be moved from that
farm was physically received as pro-
ducer milk at the handler’s pool plant
or at another of the handler’s pool
plants that is not longer operated as a
plant.

(2) During the current month and not
more than five (5) other months subse-
quent to July of the preceding calendar
year, milk from the dairy farmer’s
farm was received at or diverted from
the handler’s pool plant as producer
milk, and during the current month all
of the milk from that farm that the
handler reported as diverted milk was
moved from the farm in a tank truck
in which it was intermingled with milk
from other farms, the milk from a ma-
jority of which farms was diverted
from the same pool plant in accordance
with the preceding provisions of this
paragraph.

(b) Milk that a cooperative associa-
tion in its capacity as a handler under
§ 1301.9 (d) caused to be moved from a
dairy farmer’s farm to a plant other
than a pool plant if the association spe-
cifically reports the movement to such
plant as a movement of diverted milk,
and the conditions of paragraph (b) (1)
or (2) or this section have been met.
Milk that is diverted under this para-
graph shall be considered to have been
received by the cooperative association

in its capacity as a handler under
§ 1301.9 (d).

(1) During any two (2) months subse-
quent to July of the preceding calendar
year, or during the current month, on
more than half of the days on which
the cooperative association in its ca-
pacity as a handler under § 1301.9 (d)
caused milk to be moved from the farm
as producer milk during the month, all
of the milk that the association caused
to be moved from the farm was phys-
ically received at a pool plant.

(2) During the current month and not
more than five (5) other months subse-
quent to July of the preceding calendar
year, the cooperative association in its
capacity as a handler under § 1301.9(d)
caused milk to be moved from the
dairy farmer’s farm as producer milk,
and during the current month all of the
milk from that farm that the coopera-
tive association in its capacity as a
handler under § 1301.9(d) reported as di-
verted milk was moved from the farm
in a tank truck in which it was inter-
mingled with milk from other farms,
the milk from a majority of which
farms was diverted by the association
in accordance with the preceding provi-
sions of this paragraph.

(c) Milk moved, as described in para-
graphs (a) and (b) of this section, from
dairy farmer’s farms to partially regu-
lated plants in excess of 35 percent in
the months of September through No-
vember and 45 percent in other months,
of the total quantity of producer milk
received (including diversions) by the
handler during the month shall not be
diverted milk. Such milk, and any
other milk reported as diverted milk
that fails to meet the requirements set
forth in this section, shall be consid-
ered as having been moved directly
from the dairy farmers’ farms to the
plant of physical receipt, and if that
plant is a nonpool plant the milk shall
be excluded from producer milk.

(d) Milk moved, as described in para-
graphs (a) and (b) of this section, from
a dairy farmer’s farm to a plant lo-
cated outside of the regulated area, ex-
cept a partially regulated plant having
Class I disposition in the regulated
area, the volume of milk (including
milk transferred pursuant to § 1304.2(c))
in excess of the percentage of total pro-
ducer receipts, pursuant to paragraph
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(e) of this section, shall be excluded
from producer milk. This paragraph
will not apply to milk normally associ-
ated with a pool plant which was
caused to be diverted because the fa-
cilities of the pool plant are tempo-
rarily unusable because of fire, flood,
storm, equipment failure or similar ex-
traordinary circumstances completely
beyond the pool plant operator control,
provided both the handler and the oper-
ator of the pool plant notify the Com-
mission within two (2) days following
such occurrence;

(e) Milk diverted in excess of the fol-
lowing percentage of total producer re-
ceipts shall be excluded from producer
milk:

Percent

January, February, July, December ...................... 10
March, April, May, June ........................................ 13
August, September, October, November .............. 8

[62 FR 29639, May 30, 1997, as amended at 63
FR 65523, Nov. 27, 1998]

PART 1303—HANDLERS REPORTS

Sec.
1303.1 Reports of receipts and utilization.
1303.2 Other reports of receipts and utiliza-

tion.
1303.3 Reports regarding individual pro-

ducers and dairy farmers.
1303.4 Notices to producers.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 62 FR 29642, May 30, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1303.1 Reports of receipts and utili-
zation.

On or before the eighth day after the
end of each month, each handler shall
report for such month to the compact
commission, in the detail and on the
forms prescribed by the compact com-
mission as follows:

(a) Each handler, with respect to
each of the handler’s pool plants shall
report the quantities of fluid milk
products contained in or represented
by:

(1) Receipts of producer milk (includ-
ing the specific quantities of diverted
milk and receipts from the handler’s
own production);

(2) Receipts of milk from cooperative
association in their capacity as han-
dlers under § 1301.9(d);

(3) Receipts of fluid milk products
from other pool plants;

(4) Receipts of fluid milk products
from partially regulated plants;

(5) Inventories at the beginning and
end of the month of fluid milk prod-
ucts;

(6) All Class I utilization or disposi-
tion of milk, filled milk, and milk
products required to be reported pursu-
ant to this paragraph.

(b) Each handler operating a par-
tially regulated plant shall report with
respect to such plant in the same man-
ner as prescribed for reports required
by paragraph (a) of this section. Re-
ceipts of milk that would have been
producer milk if the plant had been
fully regulated shall be reported in lieu
of producer milk.

(c) Each handler described in § 1301.9
(d) shall report:

(1) The quantities of all fluid milk
product contained in receipts of milk
from producers; and

(2) The utilization or disposition of
all such receipts.

(d) Each handler shall report bulk
milk received at a handler’s pool plant
from a cooperative association in its
capacity as the operator of a pool plant
or as a handler under § 1301.9 (d), if such
milk was rejected by the handler subse-
quent to such handler’s receipt of the
milk on the basis that it was not of
marketable quality at the time the
milk was delivered to the handler’s
plant, and such milk was removed from
the plant in bulk form by the coopera-
tive association and was replaced in
the other milk from the association.
Except for purposes of this paragraph
and § 1303.2 (a), such milk that was so
removed from the handler’s plant shall
be treated for all other purposes of the
pricing regulation as though it had not
been delivered to and received at the
handler’s plant.

(e) Each handler not specified in
paragraphs (a) through (c) of this sec-
tion shall report with respect to the
handler’s receipts and utilization of
milk, filled milk, and milk products in
such manner as the compact commis-
sion may prescribe.
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(f) Any handler who operates a pool
plant which has no Class I disposition
and receives no milk from producers is
exempted from reporting to the com-
pact commission under this section.

§ 1303.2 Other reports of receipts and
utilization.

(a) Each handler who intends to have
a receipt of unmarketable milk re-
placed with the other milk in the man-
ner described under § 1303.1 shall give
the compact commission, at the re-
quest and in accordance with instruc-
tions of the compact commission, ad-
vance notice of the handler’s intention
to have such milk replaced.

(b) In addition to the reports required
pursuant to paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion and § 1303.1 and § 1303.3 each han-
dler shall report such other informa-
tion as the compact commission deems
necessary to verify or establish such
handler’s obligation under the order.

§ 1303.3 Reports regarding individual
producers and dairy farmers.

(a) Each handler shall report on or
before the 15th day after the end of
each month the information required
by the compact commission with re-
spect to producer additions, producer
withdrawals, changes in farm loca-
tions, and changes in the name of farm
operators.

(b) Each handler that is not a cooper-
ative association, upon request from
any such association, shall furnish it
with information with respect to each
of its producer members from whose
farm the handler begins, resumes, or
stops receiving milk at his pool plant.
Such information shall include the ap-
plicable date, the producer-member’s
post office address and farm location,
and, if known, the plant at which his
milk was previously received, or the
reason for the handler’s failure to con-
tinue receiving milk from his farm. In
lieu of providing the information di-
rectly to the association, the handler
may authorize the compact commis-
sion to furnish the association with
such information, derived from the
handler’s reports and records.

(c) Each handler shall submit to the
compact commission within ten (10)
days after their request made not ear-
lier than twenty (20) days after the end

of the month, his producer payroll for
the month, which shall show for each
producer:

(1) The daily and total pounds of
milk delivered and its average but-
terfat test; and

(2) The net amount of the handler’s
payments to the producer, with the
prices, deductions, and charges in-
volved.

§ 1303.4 Notices to producers.
Each handler shall furnish each pro-

ducer from whom he receives milk the
following information regarding the
weight and butterfat test of the milk:

(a) Whenever he receives milk from
the producer on the basis of farm bulk
tank measurements, the handler shall
give the producer at the time the milk
is picked up at the farm a receipt indi-
cating the measurement and the equiv-
alent pounds of milk received;

(b) Whenever he receives milk from
the producer on a basis other than
farm bulk tank measurements, the
handler shall give the producer within
three (3) days after receipt of the milk
a written notice of the quantity so re-
ceived;

(c) If butterfat tests of the producer’s
milk are determined from fresh milk
samples, the handler shall give the pro-
ducer within ten (10) days after the end
of each month a written notice of the
producer’s average butterfat test for
the month. Such notice shall not be re-
quired if the handler has given the pro-
ducer a written notice of the butterfat
test for each of the sampling periods
within the month; and

(d) If butterfat tests of the producer’s
milk are determined from composite
milk samples, the handler shall give
the producer within seven (7) days after
the end of each sampling period a writ-
ten notice of the producer’s average
butterfat test for the period.

PART 1304—CLASSIFICATION OF
MILK

Sec.
1304.1 Classification of milk.
1304.2 Classification of transfers and diver-

sions.
1304.3 General classification rules.
1304.4 Classification of producer milk at a

pool plant.
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1304.5 Classification of producer milk at a
partially regulated plant.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 62 FR 29643, May 30, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1304.1 Classification of milk.
All fluid milk products required to be

reported by a handler pursuant to this
section shall be classified as follows:

(a) Class I milk shall be all fluid milk
products disposed of in the regulated
area, and in packaged inventory of
fluid milk products at the end of the
month, except as otherwise provided in
paragraphs (b), (c), and (d) of this sec-
tion;

(b) Fluid milk products:
(1) Disposed of in the form of a fluid

cream product or any product con-
taining artificial fat, fat substitutes, or
six percent or more nonmilk fat (or oil)
that resembles a fluid cream product,
except as otherwise provided in para-
graph (c) of this section;

(2) In packaged inventory at the end
of the month of the products specified
in paragraph (b) (1) of this section and
in bulk concentrated fluid milk prod-
ucts in inventory at the end of the
month;

(3) In bulk fluid milk products and
bulk fluid cream products disposed of
or diverted to a commercial food proc-
essor if the compact commission is per-
mitted to audit the records of the com-
mercial food processing establishment
for the purpose of verification. Other-
wise, such uses shall be Class I;

(4) Used to produce:
(i) Cottage cheese, lowfat cottage

cheese, dry curd cottage cheese, ricotta
cheese, pot cheese, Creole cheese, and
any similar soft, high moisture cheese
resembling cottage cheese in form or
use;

(ii) Milkshake and ice milk mixes (or
bases), frozen desserts, and frozen des-
sert mixes distributed in one-quart
containers or larger and intended to be
used in soft or semi-solid form:

(iii) Aerated cream, frozen cream,
sour cream and sour half-and-half, sour
cream mixtures containing nonmilk
items, yogurt and any other semi-solid
product;

(iv) Custards, puddings, pancake
mixes, buttermilk biscuit mixes, coat-
ings, batter and similar products;

(v) Formulas especially prepared for
infant feeding or dietary use (meal re-
placement) that are packaged in her-
metically sealed containers;

(vi) Candy, soup, bakery products and
other prepared foods which are proc-
essed for general distribution to the
public, and intermediate products, in-
cluding sweetened condensed milk, to
be used in processing such prepared
food products; and

(vii) Any product not otherwise spec-
ified in this section.

(c) All fluid milk products:
(1) Used to produce:
(i) Cream cheese and other

spreadable cheeses, and hard cheeses of
types that may be shredded, grated, or
crumbled, and are not included in para-
graph (b)(4)(i) of this section;

(ii) Butter, plastic cream, anhydrous
milkfat and butteroil;

(iii) Any milk product in dry form,
except nonfat dry milk;

(iv) Evaporated or sweetened con-
densed milk in a consumer-type pack-
age and evaporated or sweetened con-
densed skim milk in a consumer-type
package; and

(2) In inventory at the end of the
month of unconcentrated fluid milk
products in bulk form and products in
bulk form and products specified in
paragraph (b)(1) of this section in bulk
form;

(3) In fluid milk products, products
specified in paragraph (b)(1) of this sec-
tion, and products processed by the dis-
posing handler that are specified in
paragraphs (b)(4) (i)–(iv) of this section,
that are disposed of by a handler for
animal feed;

(4) In fluid milk products, products
specified in paragraph (b)(1) of this sec-
tion, and products processed by the dis-
posing handler that are specified in
paragraphs (v)(4) (i)–(iv) of this section,
that are dumped by a handler. The
compact commission may require noti-
fication by the handler of such dump-
ing in advance for the purpose of hav-
ing the opportunity to verify such dis-
position. In any case, classification
under this paragraph requires a han-
dler to maintain adequate records of
such use, if advance notification of
such dumping is not possible, or if the
compact commission so requires, the
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handler must notify the compact com-
mission on the next business day fol-
lowing such use;

(5) In fluid milk products and prod-
ucts specified in paragraph (b)(1) of
this section that are destroyed or lost
by a handler in a vehicular accident,
flood, fire, or in a similar occurrence
beyond the handler’s control, to the ex-
tent that the quantities destroyed or
lost can be verified from records satis-
factory to the compact commission.

(6) In skim milk in any modified fluid
milk product or in any product speci-
fied in paragraph (b)(1) of this section
that is in excess of the quantity of
skim milk in such product that was in-
cluded within the fluid milk product
definition pursuant to § 1301.14 and the
fluid cream product definition pursu-
ant to § 1301.15.

(d) All fluid milk products used to
produce nonfat dry milk.

[62 FR 29643, May 30, 1997, as amended at 65
FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1304.2 Classification of transfers and
diversions

(a) Transfers and diversions to pool
plants. Fluid milk products transferred
or diverted from a pool plant to an-
other pool plant or partially regulated
plant shall be classified as Class I milk
unless the operators of both plants re-
quest not to classify it Class I. In ei-
ther case, the classification of such
transfers or diversion shall be subject
to the following conditions;

(1) The fluid milk products classified
in Class I shall be limited to the
amount of fluid milk products, respec-
tively, remaining in Class I at the
transferee-plant or diverted-plant.

(2) [Reserved]
(b) Transfers and diversions to pro-

ducers-handlers. Fluid milk products
transferred or diverted from a pool
plant to a producer-handler shall be
classified as Class I.

(c) Transfers to plants located outside
of the regulated area. Fluid milk prod-
ucts (not including bulk transfers of
skim milk, condensed milk, bulk milk
transferred and classified Class I by a
federal market order and milk proc-
essed (i.e., pasturized, homogenized, or
blended) transferred in bulk from a
pool plant to a plant located outside of
the regulated area, except a partially

regulated plant having Class I disposi-
tion in the regulated area, the volume
of milk (including milk diverted pursu-
ant to § 1301.23(d)) in excess of the per-
centage of total producer receipts, pur-
suant to paragraph (d) of this section,
shall be excluded from producer milk.
The transferred milk excluded pursu-
ant to this paragraph shall be prorated
to all sources of milk received at this
plant unless the operator of the plant
selects the sources to be excluded. This
paragraph will not apply to any pool
plant in which the facilities are tempo-
rarily unusable because of fire, flood,
storm, equipment failure or similar ex-
traordinary circumstances completely
beyond the pool plant operator’s con-
trol; provided, the operator of the pool
plant notifies the Commission within
two (2) days following such occurrence;

(d) Milk transferred in excess of the
following percentages of total producer
receipts shall be excluded from pro-
ducer milk:

Percent

January, February, July, December ...................... 10
March, April, May, June ........................................ 13
August, September, October, November .............. 8

[62 FR 29643, May 30, 1997, as amended at 63
FR 65524, Nov. 27, 1998]

§ 1304.3 General classification rules.

In determining the classification of
producer milk pursuant to § 1304.4, the
following rules shall apply:

(a) Each month the compact commis-
sion shall correct for mathematical
and other obvious errors all reports
filed pursuant to § 1303.1 and shall com-
pute separately for each pool plant and
for each cooperative association with
respect to milk for which it is the han-
dler pursuant to § 1301.9(d) the pounds
of skim milk and butterfat, respec-
tively, in Class I in accordance with
§§ 1304.1 and 1304.2;

(b) The classification of producer
milk for which a cooperative associa-
tion is the handler pursuant to
§ 1301.9(d) shall be determined sepa-
rately from the operations of any pool
plant operated by such cooperative;
and
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(c) If receipts from more than one
pool plant are to be assigned, the re-
ceipts shall be assigned in sequence ac-
cording to the zone locations of the
plants, beginning with the plant in the
lowest-numbered zone for assignments
to Class I milk.

§ 1304.4 Classification of producer
milk at a pool plant.

For each month the compact com-
mission shall determine the classifica-
tion of producer milk of each handler
described in § 1301.9(a) for each of the
handler’s pool plants separately and of
each handler described in § 1301.9(d) by
allocating the handler’s receipts of
fluid milk products to the handler’s
utilization pursuant to paragraphs (a)
and (b) of this section.

(a) Fluid milk products shall be allo-
cated in the following manner:

(1) Subtract from the total pounds of
fluid milk products in Class I the
pounds of fluid milk products in:

(i) Beginning inventory packaged
fluid milk products;

(ii) Receipts of Class I fluid milk
products from other pool plants and
partially regulated plants;

(iii) Disposition of Class I fluid milk
products outside of the regulated area;

(iv) Receipts of exempt fluid milk
products pursuant to section 1301.13 (a),
(b), and (c).

(b) The quantity of producer milk in
Class I shall be the combined pounds of
fluid milk product remaining in Class
I.

§ 1304.5 Classification of producer
milk at a partially regulated plant.

For each month the compact com-
mission shall determine the classifica-
tion of producer milk of each handler
described in § 1301.9(b) for each of the
handler’s partially regulated plants
separately by allocating the handler’s
receipts of fluid milk products to the
handler’s utilization pursuant to para-
graphs (a) through (c) of this section.

(a) Subtract from the total pounds of
fluid milk products in Class I the
pounds of fluid milk products in:

(1) Receipts of Class I fluid milk
products from pool plants if reported
and classified Class I by the pool plant;

(2) Disposition of Class I fluid milk
products outside of the regulated area;

(3) Receipts of exempt fluid milk
products pursuant to Section 1301.13
(a), (b), and (c) of this chapter.

(b) The quantity of producer milk in
Class I shall be the combined pounds of
fluid milk product remaining in Class
I, not to exceed the total pounds of
fluid milk products disposed of in the
regulated area.

(c) Producer milk will be allocated
pursuant to paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion in the following manner:

(1) Receipts from producers located
in the regulated area;

(2) Receipts of diverted pool milk;
(3) Receipts from producers not lo-

cated in the regulated area shall then
be assigned to any remaining Class I in
the regulated area.

[62 FR 29643, May 30, 1997, as amended at 62
FR 62825, Nov. 25, 1997]

PART 1305—CLASS PRICE

Sec.
1305.1 Compact over-order class I price and

compact over-order obligation.
1305.2 Announcement of compact over-order

class I price and compact over-order obli-
gation.

1305.3 Equivalent price.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 62 FR 29644, May 30, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1305.1 Compact over-order class I
price and compact over-order obli-
gation.

The compact over-order Class I price
per hundredweight of milk shall be as
follows:

(a) The class I price shall be $16.94 per
hundredweight.

(b) The compact over-order obliga-
tion shall be computed as follows:

(1) The compact Class I price ($16.94);
(2) Deduct Class I Price for Suffolk

County, Massachusetts.
(3) The remainder shall be the com-

pact over-order obligation.

[62 FR 62825, Nov. 25, 1997, as amended at 65
FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1305.2 Announcement of compact
over-order class I price and com-
pact over-order obligation.

The compact commission shall an-
nounce publicly on or before the 23rd
day of each month the Class I over-
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order price and the compact over-order
obligation for the following month.

[65 FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1305.3 Equivalent price.

If, for any reason, a price specified in
this part for use in computing class
prices or for other purposes is not re-
ported or published in the manner de-
scribed in this part, the compact com-
mission shall use one determined by
the commission to be equivalent to the
price that is specified.

PART 1306—COMPACT OVER-
ORDER PRODUCER PRICE

Sec.
1306.1 Handler’s value of milk for com-

puting basic over-order producer price.
1306.2 Partially regulated plant operator’s

value of milk for computing basic over-
order producer price.

1306.3 Computation of basic over-order pro-
ducer price.

1306.4 Announcement of basic over-order
producer price.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 62 FR 29644, May 30, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1306.1 Handler’s value of milk for
computing basic over-order pro-
ducer price.

For the purpose of computing the
basic over-order producer price, the
compact commission shall determine
for each month the value of milk of
each handler with respect to each of
the handler’s pool plants and of each
handler described in § 1301.9(d) of this
chapter with respect to milk that was
not received at a pool plant, as directed
in this section. Any pool plant that
does not exceed 150,000 pounds of dis-
position in the compact regulated area
in the month shall not be subject to
the compact over-order obligation. The
total assessment for each handler is to
be calculated by multiplying the
pounds of Class I fluid milk products as
determined pursuant to § 1304.1(a) of
this chapter by the compact over-order
obligation.

[65 FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1306.2 Partially regulated plant oper-
ator’s value of milk for computing
basic over-order producer price.

For the purpose of computing the
basic over-order producer price, the
compact commission shall determine
for each month the value of milk dis-
position in the regulated area by the
operator of a partially regulated plant
as directed in this section. Any par-
tially regulated plant that does not ex-
ceed 150,000 of disposition in the com-
pact regulated area in the month shall
not be subject to the compact over-
order obligation. The total assessment
for each handler is to be calculated by
multiplying the pounds of Class I fluid
milk products as determined pursuant
to § 1304.1(a) of this chapter by the com-
pact over-order obligation.

[65 FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1306.3 Computation of basic over-
order producer price.

The compact commission shall com-
pute the basic over-order producer
price per hundredweight applicable to
milk received at plants as follows:

(a) Combine into one total the values
computed pursuant to § 1306.1 and
§ 1306.2 of this chapter for all handlers
from whom the compact commission
has received at the Compact Commis-
sion’s office prior to the 9th day after
the end of the month the reports for
the month prescribed in § 1303.1 and the
payments for the preceding month re-
quired under § 1307.3 (a) of this chapter.

(b) Subtract 3% of the total value
computed pursuant to paragraph (a)
above for the purpose of retaining a re-
serve for WIC pursuant to the Formal
Agreement for reimbursement of WIC
Program costs entered into between
the Commission and the six New Eng-
land State WIC Program Directors, as
approved by the Food and Consumer
Service of the United States Depart-
ment of Agriculture (USDA);

(c) In any month when the average
percentage increase in production in
the regulated area comes within 0.25 of
the average percentage increase in pro-
duction for the nation, subtract from
the total value computed pursuant to
paragraph (a) above, for the purpose of
retaining a reserve, an amount esti-
mated by the Commission in consulta-
tion with the USDA for anticipated
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costs to reimburse the Commodity
Credit Corporation (CCC) at the end of
its fiscal year for any surplus milk pur-
chases. Should those funds not be need-
ed because no surplus purchases were
made by the CCC at the end of its fiscal
year, it is to be disbursed as follows:

(1) Any producer who has received
payment from a handler pursuant to
§ 1307.4 shall become eligible to receive
a pro rata disbursement by submitting
to the Commission documentation that
the producer did not increase produc-
tion of milk during and after the
month on which the regional rate of
production increase met or exceeded
the national rate of production in-
crease, as compared to the same period
in the preceeding year. Such docu-
mentation shall be filed with the Com-
mission not later than 45 days after the
end of the fiscal year.

(2) The Commission shall calculate
the amount of refund to be provided to
each eligible producer by taking into
account the total amount of retained
proceeds, the total production of milk
by all producers eligible for refunds,
and the total amount of production by
each eligible producer.

(d) Beginning with the August 1998
pool, subtract from the total value
computed pursuant to paragraph (a) of
this section, an amount estimated by
the Commission for the purpose of re-
taining a reserve for payment of obli-
gations pursuant to § 1301.13(e) of this
chapter. Surplus funds from this re-
serve shall be returned to the producer-
settlement fund.

(e) Subtract 7.5 cents per hundred-
weight from the basic over-order pro-
ducer price computed pursuant to this
section and deposit that amount in the
supply management-settlement fund,
provided that the resultant over-order
producer price is at least 25 cents.

(f) Add an amount equal to not less
than one-half of the unobligated bal-
ance of the producer-settlement fund
at the close of business on the 8th day
after the end of the month;

(g) Divide the resulting amount by
the sum of the following for all han-
dlers included in these computations:

(1) The total hundredweight of pro-
ducer milk;

(2) The total hundredweight for
which a value is computed pursuant to
§ 1306.2(a); and

(h) Subtract not less than four (4)
cents nor more than five (5) cents for
the purpose of retaining a cash balance
in the producer-settlement fund. The
result shall be the basic over-order pro-
ducer price for the month.

[62 FR 62826, Nov. 25, 1997, as amended at 63
FR 46388, Sept. 1, 1998; 65 FR 34580, May 31,
2000]

§ 1306.4 Announcement of basic over-
order producer price.

The compact commission shall an-
nounce publicly on or before: The 13th
day after the end of each month the
over-order producer price resulting
from the adjustment of the basic over-
order producer price for such month, as
computed under § 1306.3.

PART 1307—PAYMENTS FOR MILK

Sec.
1307.1 Producer-settlement fund.
1307.2 Handlers’ producer-settlement fund

debits and credits.
1307.3 Payments to and from the producer-

settlement fund.
1307.4 Method of payment.
1307.5 Payments to producers.
1307.6 Statements to producers.
1307.7 Adjustment of accounts.
1307.8 Charges on overdue accounts.
1307.9 Dates.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 62 FR 29645, May 30, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1307.1 Producer-settlement fund.
(a) The compact commission shall es-

tablish and maintain a separate fund
known as the producer-settlement fund.
It shall deposit into the fund all
amounts received from handlers under
§ 1307.3, § 1307.7, and § 1307.8 of this Chap-
ter and the amount subtracted under
§ 1306.3(h). It shall pay from the fund all
amounts due handlers under § 1307.3,
§ 1307.7, and § 1307.8 and the amount
added under § 1306.3(d) subject to their
right to offset any amounts due from
the handler under these sections and
under § 1308.1 of this chapter.

(b) All amounts subtracted under
§ 1306.3(h), including interest earned
thereon, shall remain in the producer-
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settlement fund as an obligated bal-
ance until it is withdrawn for the pur-
pose of effectuating § 1306.3(d).

(c) The compact commission shall
place all monies subtracted under
§ 1306.3(b), 1306.3(c), 1306.3(d), and
1306.3(h) in an interest-bearing bank
account or accounts in a bank or banks
duly approved as a Federal depository
for such monies, or invest them in
short-term U.S. Government securities.

[62 FR 62826, Nov. 25, 1997, as amended at 65
FR 34580, May 31, 2000]

§ 1307.2 Handlers’ producer-settlement
fund debits and credits.

On or before the 13th day after the
end of the month, the compact com-
mission shall render a statement to
each handler showing the amount of
the handler’s producer-settlement fund
debit or credit, as calculated in this
section.

(a) The producer-settlement fund
debit for each plant and each coopera-
tive association in its capacity as a
handler under § 1301.9 (d) of this chapter
shall be the value computed pursuant
to §§ 1306.1 and 1306.2.

(b) The producer-settlement fund
credit for each plant and each coopera-
tive association in its capacity as a
handler under § 1301.9 (d) shall be com-
puted as specified in this paragraph.

(1) Multiply the quantities of pro-
ducer milk that were reported by pool
plants pursuant to § 1303.1 and the
quantities or route disposition in the
marketing area by partially regulated
plants for which a value was deter-
mined pursuant to § 1306.2(a) by the
basic over-order producer price com-
puted under § 1306.3.

(2) For any cooperative association in
its capacity as a handler under § 1301.9
(d), multiply the quantities of all pro-
ducer milk reported pursuant to
§ 1303.1(c) by the basic over-order pro-
ducer price computed under § 1306.3.

[62 FR 62826, Nov. 25, 1997, as amended at 65
FR 16121, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1307.3 Payments to and from the pro-
ducer-settlement fund.

(a) On or before the 15th day after the
end of the month, each handler shall
pay to the compact commission the
handler’s producer-settlement fund

debit for the month as determined
under Sec. 1307.2(a).

(b) On or before the 16th day after the
end of the month, the compact com-
mission shall pay to each handler the
handler’s producer-settlement fund
credit for the month as determined
under Sec. 1307.2(b). If the unobligated
balance in the producer-settlement
fund is insufficient to make such pay-
ments, the compact commission shall
reduce uniformly such payments and
shall complete them as soon as the
funds are available.

[65 FR 16122, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1307.4 Method of payment.
If the combined total of the handler’s

producer-settlement fund debit for the
month as determined under § 1307.2(a)
and the handler’s obligation for the
month as determined under § 1308.1 of
this chapter is greater than $25,000,
then the handler must make payment
to the compact commission by elec-
tronic transfer of funds on or before
the 18th day after the end of the
month.

[64 FR 23538, May 3, 1999]

§ 1307.5 Payments to producers.
(a) For milk received during the

month, payment shall be made so that
it is received by each producer no later
than the day after the payment date
required in section 1307.3(b). Each han-
dler shall make payment to each pro-
ducer for the milk received from him
during the month at not less than the
basic over-order producer price per
hundredweight computer under Sec.
1306.3. If the handler has not received
full payment for the compact commis-
sion under Sec. 1307.3(b) by the date
payments are due under this para-
graph, he may reduce pro rata his pay-
ments to producers by an amount not
to exceed such underpayment. Such
payments shall be completed after re-
ceipt of the balance due from the com-
pact commission by the next following
date for making payments under this
paragraph.

(b) If the handler’s net payment to a
producer is for an amount less than the
total amount due the producer under
this section, the burden shall rest upon
the handler to prove to the compact
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commission that each deduction from
the total amount due is properly au-
thorized and properly chargeable to the
producer.

(c) In making payment to producers
under paragraph (b) of this section for
milk diverted from a pool plant the
handler may elect to pay such pro-
ducers at the price of the plant from
which the milk was diverted, if the re-
sulting net payment to each producer
is not less than the otherwise required
under this section and the rate of pay-
ment and the deduction shown on the
statement required to be furnished
under § 1307.6 are those used in com-
puting the payment.

(d) If a handler claims that the re-
quired payment cannot be made be-
cause the producer is deceased or can-
not be located, such payment shall be
made to the producer-settlement fund,
and in the event that the handler sub-
sequently locates and pays the pro-
ducer or a lawful claimant, or in the
event that the handler no longer exists
and a lawful claim is later established,
the compact commission shall make
such payment from the producer-set-
tlement fund to the handler or to the
lawful claimant, as the case may be.

(e) If not later than the date when
such payment is required to be made,
legal proceedings have been instituted
by the handler for the purpose of ad-
ministrative or judicial review of the
compact commission findings upon
verification as provided above such
payment shall be made to the pro-
ducer-settlement fund and shall be held
in reserve until such time as the above-
mentioned proceedings have been com-
pleted or until the handler submits
proof to the compact commission that
the required payment has been made to
the producer in which latter event the
payment shall be refunded to the han-
dler.

(f) At a partially regulated plant
each handler shall make payments, on
a pro rata basis, to all producers and
dairy farmers for milk (excluding di-
verted pool producer milk) received
from them during the month, the pay-
ment received pursuant to § 1307.3(b).

[62 FR 29645, May 30, 1997, as amended at 62
FR 62827, Nov. 25, 1997. Redesignated at 64 FR
23538, May 3, 1999, as amended at 65 FR 16122,
Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1307.6 Statements to producers.
In making the payments to producers

required under § 1307.4, each handler
and each cooperative shall furnish each
producer, in addition to the informa-
tion required under Federal and State
regulations, a supporting statement, in
such form acceptable to the commis-
sion, which shall show: The rate and
amount of the compact over-order pro-
ducer price.

§ 1307.7 Adjustment of accounts.
(a) Whenever the compact commis-

sion verification of a handler’s reports
or payments discloses an error in pay-
ments to or from the compact commis-
sion under Sec. 1307.3 or Sec. 1308.1, the
compact commission shall promptly
issue to the handler a charge bill or a
credit, as the case may be, for the
amount of the error. Adjustment
charge bills issued during the period
beginning with the 10th day of the
prior month and ending with the 9th
day of the current month shall be pay-
able by the handler to the compact
commission on or before the 15th day
of the current month. Adjustment
credits issued during that period shall
be payable by the compact commission
to the handler on or before the 16th day
of the current month.

(b) Whenever the compact commis-
sion’s verification of a handler’s pay-
ments discloses payment to a producer
or a cooperative association of an
amount less than is required by Sec.
1307.4, the handler shall make payment
of the balance due the producer not
later than the 16th day after the end of
the month in which the handler is noti-
fied of the deficiency.

[65 FR 16122, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1307.8 Charges on overdue accounts.
Any unpaid obligation due the com-

pact commission from a handler pursu-
ant to the provisions of 7 CFR parts
1307 and 1308 shall be increased 1.0 per-
cent each month beginning with the
day following the date such obligation
was due under the regulation. Any re-
maining amount due shall be increased
at the same rate on the corresponding
day of each succeeding month until
paid. The amounts payable pursuant to
this section shall be computed monthly
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on each unpaid obligation and shall in-
clude any unpaid charges previously
computed pursuant to this section. The
late charges shall accrue to the admin-
istrative assessment fund. For the pur-
pose of this section, any obligation
that was determined at a date later
than prescribed by 7 CFR parts 1307 and
1308 because of a handler’s failure to
submit a report to the compact com-
mission when due shall be considered
to have been payable by the date it
would have been due if the report had
been filed when due.

[65 FR 16122, Mar. 27, 2000]

§ 1307.9 Dates.

If a date required for payment con-
tained in 7 CFR parts 1307 and 1308 falls
on a Saturday, Sunday, or national
holiday, such payment will be due on
the next day that the compact commis-
sion office is open for public business.

[65 FR 16122, Mar. 27, 2000]

PART 1308—ADMINISTRATIVE
ASSESSMENT

Sec.
1308.1 Assessment for pricing regulations

administration.
1308.2 Method to waive or change the ad-

ministrative assessment.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

§ 1308.1 Assessment for pricing regula-
tions administration.

On or before the 15th day after the
end of the month, each handler shall
pay to the compact commission his pro
rata share of the expense of adminis-
tration of this pricing regulation. The
payment shall be at the rate of 3.2
cents per hundredweight. The payment
shall apply to:

(a) The quantity of fluid milk prod-
ucts disposed in the regulated area
from a pool plant for which a value is
determined under § 1306.1;

(b) The quantity of fluid milk prod-
ucts disposed in the regulated area
from a cooperative association in its
capacity as a handler under Section
1301.9(d) for which a value is deter-
mined under Section 1306.1; and

(c) The quantity distributed as route
disposition in the regulated area from

a partially regulated plant for which a
value is determined under § 1306.2.

[62 FR 29646, May 30, 1997, as amended at 64
FR 23538, May 3, 1999; 65 FR 16122, Mar. 27,
2000]

§ 1308.2 Method to waive or change
the administrative assessment.

The compact commission may waive
or change the assessment for pricing
regulation administration to maintain
the operating reserve in the range of
80% to 120% of four months operating
expenses, as determined in the budget
approved by the compact commission.
The compact commission will an-
nounce, pursuant to § 1305.2 of this
chapter, the waiver or change in rate of
assessment.

[64 FR 23538, May 3, 1999]

PART 1309—SUPPLY MANAGEMENT
REFUND PROGRAM

Sec.
1309.1 Producer qualification for supply

management refund program.
1309.2 Computation of supply management

refund prices.
1309.3 Supply management-settlement fund.
1309.4 Payment to producers of supply man-

agement refund.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 65 FR 34580, May 31, 2000, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1309.1 Producer qualification for
supply management refund pro-
gram.

A dairy farmer who is a qualified pro-
ducer pursuant to § 1301.11(a) or (b) of
this chapter for the entire refund year,
July 1 through June 30, and the dairy
farmer’s milk production during the re-
fund year is less than or the increase is
not more than 1% of the milk produc-
tion of the preceding refund year.

§ 1309.2 Computation of supply man-
agement refund prices.

The compact commission shall com-
pute the supply management refund
prices applicable to all qualified milk
as follows:

(a) Combine into one total the val-
ues, including all interest earned, de-
ducted pursuant to § 1306.3(e) of this
chapter for the refund year;

VerDate 11<MAY>2000 00:30 Feb 10, 2001 Jkt 194019 PO 00000 Frm 00282 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\194019T.XXX pfrm01 PsN: 194019T



283

Northeast Dairy Compact Commission § 1361.1

(b) Subtract 50% from the total value
computed pursuant to paragraph (a) of
this section to be used for the per farm
payments to producers who submitted
documentation pursuant to § 1309.4(a);

(c) Divide the resulting amount by
the sum of all milk production re-
ported by producers qualified pursuant
to § 1309.1 and who submitted docu-
mentation pursuant to § 1309.4(a).

§ 1309.3 Supply management-settle-
ment fund.

(a) The compact commission shall es-
tablish and maintain a separate fund
known as the supply management-set-
tlement fund. It shall deposit into the
fund all amounts deducted pursuant to
§ 1306.3(e) of this chapter. It shall pay
from the fund all amounts due pro-
ducers pursuant to § 1309.4;

(b) All amounts subtracted under
§ 1309.2(c), including interest earned
thereon, shall remain in the supply
management-settlement fund as an ob-
ligated balance until it is withdrawn
for the purpose of effectuating § 1309.4;

(c) The compact commission shall
place all monies subtracted under
§ 1306.3(e) of this chapter in an interest-
bearing bank account or accounts in a
bank or banks duly approved as a Fed-
eral depository for such monies, or in-
vest them in short-term U.S. Govern-
ment securities;

(d) If, after payments to producers of
supply management refund pursuant to
§ 1309.4 there is a surplus in the fund, it
is to be returned to the producer-set-
tlement fund.

(e) The supply management program
will continue through the operation of
the compact over-order price regula-
tion. If the refund year is six months or
less, the supply management-settle-
ment fund is to be returned to the pro-
ducer-settlement fund.

§ 1309.4 Payment to producers of sup-
ply management refund.

(a) All producers who are qualified
pursuant to § 1309.1 shall become eligi-
ble to receive payment of the supply
management refund computed pursu-
ant to § 1309.2 by submitting to the
compact commission documentation
that the producer milk production dur-
ing the refund year is less than or the
increase is not more than 1% of the

milk production of the preceding cal-
endar year. Such documentation shall
be filed with the commission not later
than 45 days after the end of the refund
year.

(b) The commission will make pay-
ment to all producers qualified pursu-
ant to § 1309.1 and eligible pursuant to
paragraph (a) of this section in the fol-
lowing manner:

(1) A per farm payment computed by
dividing the amount subtracted pursu-
ant to § 1309.2(b) by the total eligible
producers; and

(2) The value determined by multi-
plying the supply management refund
price computed pursuant to § 1309.2(e)
by the producer’s milk pounds, not to
exceed $12,000.

PART 1361—RULEMAKING
PROCEDURES

Sec.
1361.1 Applicability.
1361.2 Commencement of proceedings.
1361.3 Notice.
1361.4 Submission of written comment and

exhibits independent of the hearing.
1361.5 Conduct of the hearing.
1361.6 Availability of the transcript.
1361.7 Additional comment and proposed

findings by interested persons.
1361.8 Commission deliberation and deci-

sion; proposed regulation; proposed find-
ings.

1361.9 Effective date of regulation.
1361.10 Handler’s right to petition for ad-

ministrative review; Judicial review.
1361.11 Ex parte communications.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 63 FR 37756, July 14, 1998, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1361.1 Applicability.
This section applies to:
(a) The establishment of a compact

over-order price regulation, as defined
in subsection 2(8) of the Compact, in-
cluding any provision with respect to
milk supply under subsection 9(f) of the
Compact;

(b) Any amendment of such over-
order price regulation or provision
with respect to milk supply; and

(c) Any process initiated by the Com-
pact Commission in which the subjects
and issues involved relate to such price
regulation or provision with respect to
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milk supply or, proposed amendment
thereto.

§ 1361.2 Commencement of pro-
ceedings.

(a) Upon the Commission’s initiative.
The Compact Commission may com-
mence a rulemaking proceeding on its
own initiative, including upon the rec-
ommendation of the Committee on
Regulations and Rulemaking.

(b) Upon the request of a state delega-
tion. A state delegation may request
the initiation of a rulemaking pro-
ceeding by presenting its request to the
Committee on Regulations and Rule-
making. The Committee on Regula-
tions and Rulemaking shall make a
recommendation to the Compact Com-
mission, through the Chair, as to
whether the state delegation’s request
should be pursued; provided that the
state delegation may in any event
place its request before the Compact
Commission for its consideration.

(c) Upon petition of any person or orga-
nization. In its sole discretion, the
Compact Commission may commence a
rulemaking proceeding upon petition
of any person. Such persons or organi-
zations may include individual milk
producers or handlers, any organiza-
tion of milk producers or handlers,
general farm organizations, consumer
or public interest groups, and local,
state or federal officials.

(1) A person or organization peti-
tioning for commencement of a rule-
making proceeding shall submit to the
Compact Commission a statement in
support of the petition. This statement
shall include a brief written expla-
nation of how the proposal will pro-
mote the purposes of the Compact.

(2) Petitions submitted under this
paragraph shall be forwarded to the
Committee on Regulations and Rule-
making for review. If that Committee
determines the proposal will tend to
promote the purposes of the Compact,
the Committee shall notify the Chair
of its determination. The Chair shall
then convene the Compact Commission
to determine whether the Commission
desires to initiate a rulemaking pro-
ceeding based upon the petition.

(3) If the Committee on Regulations
and Rulemaking determines the pro-
posal will not tend to promote the pur-

poses of the Compact, the Committee,
through the Chair, shall promptly no-
tify the petitioner of its decision. No-
tice of denial shall include a brief
statement of the grounds for the de-
nial. Upon the request of the peti-
tioner, and in the discretion of the
Chair, the Commission may review the
denial of a petition by the Committee
on Regulations and Rulemaking.

(d) Commencement of proceedings. At
the discretion of the Compact Commis-
sion, the Chair shall commence any
rulemaking proceeding. The Chair
shall commence the proceeding by
serving notice in accordance with
§ 1361.3.

§ 1361.3 Notice.
(a) Contents of the notice—subject mat-

ter. Notice filed by the Chair of the
Commission shall include a concise
summary of the proposed price regula-
tion and provision with respect to milk
supply, or proposed amendment, or a
concise statement that such regulation
or amendment is the subject and issue
involved. If for specific, proposed regu-
lation or amendment, the notice shall
identify the geographic area and per-
sons to be covered, and a proposed ef-
fective date. The notice shall also iden-
tify the Compact as the legal authority
under which the price regulation is
proposed.

(b) Contents of the notice—date, time
and place of hearing. Notice shall be
given of the date, time and place of the
hearing to be held by the Compact
Commission in accordance with section
11 of the Compact. The date of the
hearing shall be at least 15 days after
the publication of notice as provided in
paragraph (d) of this section.

(c) Right to provide comment. The no-
tice shall identify the right of any per-
son to participate in the rulemaking
proceeding by the submission of writ-
ten comment, either as part of, or inde-
pendent of, the hearing.

(d) Publication of notice and supple-
mental publicity. The Chair shall give
notice under this section as follows:

(1) By publication in the FEDERAL
REGISTER;

(2) By publication in the official reg-
ister of each participating state and as
otherwise required by the laws of the
states. If the laws of a particular state
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do not require publication of notice in
a newspaper of general circulation
within that state, the Compact Com-
mission shall provide for such publica-
tion; and

(3) By correspondence to interested
persons in accordance with a list of
such persons compiled by the Compact
Commission. Any interested person
may have his or her name added to the
list by making a written request to the
Compact Commission.

(e) Notice may also be provided by:
(1) Forwarding copies of the notice to

the governors of such other states as
the Chair determines should be noti-
fied; or

(2) At the discretion of the Compact
Commission, by issuance of a press re-
lease containing the contents of the
notice or a summary of the contents of
the notice to those newspapers in the
area proposed to be subjected to regu-
lation as will reasonably tend to bring
the notice to the attention of inter-
ested persons; or

(3) Such other notice as directed by
the Compact Commission.

§ 1361.4 Submission of written com-
ment and exhibits independent of
the hearing.

Any person may submit to the Com-
pact Commission written comment and
exhibits independent of the hearing.
Comment and exhibits may be sub-
mitted at any time until the closing
date of the post-hearing comment pe-
riod established under § 1361.7. The
comment and exhibits shall be made
part of the record of the rulemaking
proceeding if they identify the author’s
name, address and occupation and if
they include a sworn, notarized state-
ment indicating that the comment is
presented based upon the author’s per-
sonal knowledge or belief.

§ 1361.5 Conduct of the hearing.

(a) Presiding officer. The Chair of the
Commission shall be the presiding offi-
cer, or in his or her absence, the Vice-
Chair. In the absence of either officer,
the Compact Commission shall elect a
presiding officer from those members
present at the hearing or retain a
qualified member of the public to serve
as presiding officer.

(b) Authority of the presiding officer.
The presiding officer shall have the au-
thority to:

(1) Regulate the course of the hear-
ing;

(2) Administer oaths and affirma-
tions;

(3) Rule upon issues of evidence and
procedure and receive affidavits; and

(4) Present questions to the Compact
Commission for its determination.

(c) Recording of notice. At the opening
of the hearing, the presiding officer
shall certify for the record the provi-
sion of notice under § 1361.3.

(d) Transcript. The Secretary of the
Compact Commission shall cause a
complete transcript to be kept of the
hearing proceeding. The Secretary
shall certify a true copy of the record
of all testimony and exhibits entered
into evidence.

(e) Appearance; right to appear. Any
person shall be given an opportunity to
appear, either in person or through a
representative, subject to reasonable
procedures (e.g., regarding time al-
lowed for testimony) established by the
presiding officer. Witnesses shall pro-
vide their names, addresses and occu-
pations for the record before pro-
ceeding to testify. A person acting as
representative on behalf of another
shall so identify himself or herself, pro-
vide his or her name, address and occu-
pation for the record, and shall provide
any other information as required by
the presiding officer.

(f) Testimony. Persons shall be sworn
or make affirmation before testifying.
Any member of the Compact Commis-
sion or designated staff may ask ques-
tions of a person giving testimony.

(g) Evidence. To the degree possible,
evidence shall be presented in a form
consistent with the provisions of sec-
tion 9(e) of the Compact. Evidence
which is relevant and material to the
subject matter of the hearing and is of
a type commonly relied upon by rea-
sonably prudent persons shall be ad-
missible. Evidence that is irrelevant,
immaterial or unduly repetitious shall
be excluded. As possible, the relevancy
of evidence shall be determined by ref-
erence to the provisions of section 9(e)
of the Compact.

(1) Exclusion of evidence; objections and
offers of proof. The presiding officer
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may act to exclude evidence on his or
her own or upon a request by any Com-
pact Commission member. The person
testifying may object to a ruling to ex-
clude evidence. The person shall state
the reasons for the objection, and pro-
vide an offer of proof, consisting of a
statement of the substance of the testi-
mony or that which is expected to be
shown by the answer; provided that the
presiding officer may limit the length
of time allowed for the offer of proof.
The record shall reflect the objection,
the stated basis for the objection and
the offer of proof. The presiding officer
shall either overrule the objection, and
exclude the evidence from the record,
or stay a ruling on the objection to
permit action by the Compact Commis-
sion at a future time. If the Compact
Commission, upon consideration of the
objection and offer of proof, permits
the evidence, it shall reopen the record
and allow the testimony to be entered.
Only evidence so received by proper ob-
jection and offer of proof may be the
subject of future consideration. The
person testifying shall be notified with-
in three days of the Compact Commis-
sion’s ruling on the objection.

(2) Exhibits, documentary and real evi-
dence. All written statements, charts,
tabulations or similar data offered in
evidence at the hearing shall be made
part of the record upon identification
by the witness and upon satisfactory
showing of its authenticity, relevance
and materiality. At the discretion of
the presiding officer, any part of an ex-
hibit that is irrelevant or immaterial
may be excluded and the remainder ad-
mitted.

(3) Cost conclusions. Conclusory state-
ments regarding costs shall be admis-
sible only if supported by actual cost
data based on actual operations of pro-
ducers, handlers or retailers, as appro-
priate. Projections or estimates of
costs shall be considered only where
the actual costs or other data upon
which such projections or estimates
are provided as part of the analysis.

(4) Commission evidence. The Compact
Commission may introduce the results
and data of any inquiry or investiga-
tion conducted by the Commission, or
any other evidence it deems appro-
priate. The Commission may also des-
ignate as evidence all or part of the

record of prior hearings before the
Commission.

(5) Official notice. The Compact Com-
mission may take official notice of
such matters as are judicially noticed
by the courts of the United States and
any other matter of technical, sci-
entific or commercial fact of estab-
lished character. Matters taken by offi-
cial notice shall be so designated in the
record. Interested persons shall be
given adequate notice of this action, at
the hearing or afterward, and oppor-
tunity to demonstrate that the facts
are inaccurate or were erroneously no-
ticed.

§ 1361.6 Availability of the transcript.

(a) Availability. A copy of the hearing
transcript shall be available for review
at the Compact Commission place of
business during its official business
hours, within 48 hours of the comple-
tion of the hearing, unless otherwise
specified by the presiding officer at the
close of the hearing.

(b) Copies. A copy of the transcript
may be obtained upon written request
and payment of reasonable cost per
page.

§ 1361.7 Additional comment and pro-
posed findings by interested per-
sons.

At the conclusion of the hearing, the
presiding officer shall announce that
persons who have participated in the
hearing may submit comment and pro-
posed findings of fact. The comment or
findings, or both, shall be received
within fourteen calendar days of the
conclusion of the hearing, unless other-
wise specified in the published notice
of proposed rulemaking. Any proposed
findings shall be presented in a form
consistent with the finding require-
ments of § 1361.8, and shall be based
solely on evidence included in the
record. Page numbers of the transcript,
where supporting evidence appears,
shall be cited whenever possible.

§ 1361.8 Commission deliberation and
decision; proposed regulation; pro-
posed findings.

(a) Commission deliberation and deci-
sion. The Compact Commission shall
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convene as a whole as soon as is prac-
ticable after the close of the post-hear-
ing comment period. In accordance
with the requirements of section 4 of
the Compact, the Commission shall
vote to decide whether to propose for
referendum a Compact over-order price
regulation and provision with regard to
milk supply, or amendment thereof. A
majority of the individual Commission
members, with at least one member
from each delegation, shall constitute
a quorum for this deliberative meeting
of the Compact Commission.

(b) Proposed regulation. If approved,
the Compact Commission shall devise
the proposed price regulation, and pro-
vision with respect to milk supply, or
an amendment, by incorporating those
provisions of sections 9 and 10 of the
Compact as are necessary and appro-
priate. The regulation shall be set
forth in sufficient detail so as to pro-
vide sufficient notice of its require-
ments to those subject to the regula-
tion.

(c) Proposed findings. If a proposed
regulation or amendment is approved,
the Compact Commission shall prepare
proposed findings of fact, in a form
consistent with the requirements of
section 12 of the Compact, with respect
to:

(1) Whether the public interest will
be served by the establishment of min-
imum milk prices to dairy farmers;

(2) What level of prices will assure
that producers receive a price suffi-
cient to cover their costs of production
and will elicit an adequate supply of
milk for the inhabitants of the regu-
lated area and for manufacturing pur-
poses;

(3) Whether the major provisions of
the regulation or amendment, other
than those establishing the Compact
over-order price, are in the public in-
terest and are reasonably designed to
achieve the purposes of the regulation
or amendment; and

(4) The need for a producer ref-
erendum in accordance with part 1371.

§ 1361.9 Effective date of regulation.
A Compact over-order price or

amendment approved by referendum
under part 1371 shall become effective
in accordance with a schedule for ad-
ministration established between the

Compact Commission and the applica-
ble Federal Market Order Adminis-
trator. Notice of the substance of the
approved regulation or amendment, in-
cluding the effective date, shall be
given in accordance with § 1361.3. In ad-
dition, the Compact Commission shall
ensure actual notice by certified mail,
return receipt requested, to all milk
processors who will be subject to the
terms of the regulation on the effective
date. The Compact Commission may
provide notice to any other interested
persons.

§ 1361.10 Handler’s right to petition
for administrative review; Judicial
review.

(a) Petition. In accordance with sec-
tion 16(b) of the Compact, and pursuant
to the provisions of part 1381, any han-
dler subject to an order of the Compact
Commission establishing a Compact
over-order price regulation may peti-
tion the Commission for hearing and
review.

(b) Judicial review.—In accordance
with the provisions of section 16(c) of
the Compact, such handler shall have a
right to judicial review of the Compact
Commission’s ruling with respect to
the handler’s petition for review.

§ 1361.11 Ex parte communications.

(a) Following notice of a rulemaking
proceeding, pursuant to § 1361.3, and
prior to the conclusion of a producer
referendum, or the final decision of the
Commission, whichever is later, no
Compact Commission member or Com-
mission staff person shall commu-
nicate, either directly or indirectly, in
connection with the merits of the rule-
making proceeding with any person
having an interest in the proceeding or
with any representative of such person.

(b) Following notice of a rulemaking
proceeding, pursuant to § 1361.3, and
prior to the close of the comment pe-
riod, pursuant to § 1361.7, Compact
Commission members shall not discuss
among themselves the merits of the
rulemaking proceeding.

(c) A Compact Commission member
or Commission staff person who re-
ceives a written or oral communication
prohibited by this section shall disclose
the substance of such communication
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on the record. As necessary and appro-
priate, the Commission may act ac-
cordingly to nullify the effect of the
prohibited communication.

(d) This section shall not be con-
strued to apply to requests for status
reports or requests on other procedural
matters.

[63 FR 37756, July 14, 1998, as amended at 64
FR 18324, Apr. 14, 1999]

PART 1371—PRODUCER
REFERENDUM

Sec.
1371.1 Definitions.
1371.2 Purpose.
1371.3 Referendum procedure.
1371.4 Referendum agent.
1371.5 Confidentiality of ballots.
1371.6 Publication of referendum results.
1371.7 Ballots.
1371.8 Qualified cooperative block vote.

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 63 FR 37758, July 14, 1998, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1371.1 Definitions.
As used in this part, and in addition

to the terms defined herein, the terms
defined in Article II, section 2 of the
Compact and in 7 CFR part 1301 shall
apply with equal force and effect.

Approved by producers means that at
least two-thirds of the eligible pro-
ducers who cast a vote approve the pro-
posed order or amendment.

Cooperative block vote means a vote of
approval or disapproval of a proposed
order or amendment, cast in a producer
referendum, by a qualified cooperative
on behalf of its members or stock-
holders who are eligible producers.

Eligible producer means a producer
who, during the representative period
determined by the Commission, has
been engaged in the production of
milk, the price of which would be regu-
lated under the proposed order or
amendment.

Producer referendum means the bal-
loting process by which the Commis-
sion determines whether a proposed
order or amendment is approved by eli-
gible producers.

Qualified cooperative means a coopera-
tive association of producers, qualified
under the provisions of the Act of Con-
gress of February 18, 1922, as amended,

known as the Capper-Volstead Act,
bona fide engaged in marketing milk,
or in rendering services for or advanc-
ing the interests of producers of milk,
but shall not include any cooperative
which has been formed to act as a com-
mon marketing agency for both co-
operatives and individual producers.

Representative period means that pe-
riod of time designated by the Commis-
sion for the purpose of determining
who is a producer eligible to partici-
pate in a producer referendum.

§ 1371.2 Purpose.
Prior to issuing, or amending, any

regulation establishing a Compact
over-order price regulation, including
any provision with respect to milk sup-
ply, the Compact Commission shall
conduct a producer referendum for the
purpose of ascertaining whether the
issuance or amendment of such regula-
tion is approved by producers.

§ 1371.3 Referendum procedure.
The Commission shall certify the ref-

erendum procedure at the time it ap-
proves a final regulation. The ref-
erendum procedure shall include:

(a) A designated representative pe-
riod for determining eligible producers;

(b) The date by which the ballots will
be distributed to eligible producers and
qualified cooperatives;

(c) The date by which all qualified
cooperatives must mail notices to eli-
gible producer members as required by
§ 1371.9(b) and (c);

(d) The date by which all ballots
must be received at the Commission of-
fice;

(e) A designated referendum agent;
and

(f) Any other procedures necessary
for the conduct of the particular pro-
ducer referendum.

§ 1371.4 Referendum agent.
The designated referendum agent

shall:
(a) Verify all ballots, cast individ-

ually or by block vote, with respect to
timeliness, producer eligibility, cooper-
ative identification, authenticity and
other steps taken to avoid duplication
of ballots.

(b) Mark ballots determined to be in-
valid ‘‘disqualified’’ with a notation of
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the reason for disqualification. Dis-
qualified ballots shall not be consid-
ered in determining approval or dis-
approval of the regulation.

(c) Compute and certify the fol-
lowing:

(1) The total number of ballots cast;
(2) The total number of ballots dis-

qualified;
(3) The total number of verified bal-

lots cast in favor of the regulation or
amendment;

(4) The total number of verified bal-
lots cast in opposition to the regula-
tion or amendment;

(5) Whether two-thirds of all verified
ballots were cast in the affirmative.

(d) Report to the Executive Director
of the Compact Commission the cer-
tified computations and results of the
referendum under section (c); and

(e) At the completion of his or her
work, seal all ballots, including the
disqualified ballots, and submit a final
report to the Executive Director stat-
ing all actions taken in connection
with the referendum. The final report
shall include all ballots cast and all
other information furnished to or com-
piled by the Referendum Agent.

§ 1371.5 Confidentiality of ballots.
The ballots cast, the identity of any

person or cooperative, or the manner in
which any person or cooperative voted,
and all information furnished to or
compiled by the Referendum Agent
shall be regarded as confidential.

§ 1371.6 Publication of referendum re-
sults.

The Executive Director shall publish
the certified results of the referendum
in the FEDERAL REGISTER.

§ 1371.7 Ballots.
(a) The Compact Commission shall

prepare and ensure the prompt dis-
tribution of a ballot to all eligible pro-
ducers consistent with the dates pre-
scribed in the referendum procedure
under § 1361.3.

(b) The ballot shall describe the
terms and conditions of the referendum
and be accompanied by an official copy
of the proposed regulation or amend-
ment. The ballot shall provide notice
that a producer may register his or her
approval or disapproval with the Com-

pact Commission either directly or
through his or her cooperative. The
ballot shall indicate that any qualified
cooperative eligible to block vote must
provide written notice to each eligible
producer as to whether and how it in-
tends to cast its vote. The notice shall
also identify the final due date for the
Commission’s receipt of the completed
ballot.

§ 1371.8 Qualified cooperative block
vote.

(a) Qualified cooperatives may block
vote on behalf of their eligible pro-
ducer members in accordance with sec-
tion 13(c) of the Compact. The Compact
Commission shall ensure that each
qualified cooperative is notified of its
right to cast a block vote on behalf of
eligible members in each producer ref-
erendum by the date prescribed pursu-
ant to § 1371.3(b).

(b) A qualified cooperative shall, be-
fore casting its ballot in any ref-
erendum, give prior written notice to
each of its eligible producers of how it
intends to cast its vote. The notice and
ballot shall be on the form provided by
the Commission and shall be mailed by
the cooperative to eligible producer
members as prescribed in the producer
referendum procedure pursuant to
§ 1371.3. The notice shall make express
reference to the ballot documentation
provided by the Compact Commission,
and may include a copy of such docu-
mentation.

(c) Any qualified cooperative that
does not intend to block vote shall give
written notice to each of its members
on a form approved by the Compact
Commission. The notice shall be
mailed by the cooperative to eligible
producer members as prescribed in the
producer referendum procedure pursu-
ant to § 1371.3. The notice shall make
express reference to the ballot docu-
mentation provided by the Compact
Commission, and may include a copy of
such documentation.

(d) Each qualified cooperative shall
certify to the Compact Commission, on
the form provided by the Commission,
that it is qualified to block vote and
that it has provided proper and timely
notice of either the ballot cast or of
the decision that the cooperative is not
casting a block vote. The cooperative
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shall mail a copy of the notice to the
Commission no later than two days
after mailing of notice to members. Co-
operatives that are voting shall also
submit the original executed ballot in
a separate envelope marked ‘‘Ref-
erendum Ballot,’’ or as otherwise pro-
vided in the referendum procedure pur-
suant to § 1371.3.

(e) If the ballot submitted to the
Commission by a qualified cooperative
differs in any significant way from the
notice of its ballot sent to member pro-
ducers, then the Commission may take
appropriate remedial action.

(f) A producer who is a member of a
cooperative that has provided notice of
its intent to cast a block vote to ap-
prove or not to approve a proposed
order or not to cast a block vote and
who by ballot expresses his approval or
disapproval of the proposed order, shall
notify the Compact Commission as to
the name of the cooperative of which
he or she is a member, and the Com-
mission shall remove such producer’s
name from the list certified by such co-
operative with its corporate vote. If
the producer lists the name of a coop-
erative that is different from the coop-
erative identified by the ballot num-
ber, as determined by the representa-
tive period for the referendum, the lat-
ter will control.

PART 1381—RULES OF PRACTICE
GOVERNING PROCEEDINGS ON
PETITIONS TO MODIFY OR TO BE
EXEMPTED FROM COMPACT
OVER-ORDER PRICE REGULA-
TIONS

Sec.
1381.1 Definitions.
1381.2 Institution of proceedings.
1381.3 Contents of petition.
1381.4 Conduct of proceedings.
1381.5 Judicial appeal; escrow.

AUTHORITY: U.S.C. 7256.

SOURCE: 62 FR 35065, June 30, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1381.1 Definitions.
As used in this part, the terms de-

fined in Article II, section 2 of the
Compact shall apply with equal force
and effect. In addition, unless the con-
text otherwise requires:

(a) Administrative assessment shall in-
clude the assessment imposed upon
Handlers under 7 CFR 1308.1 for their
pro rata share of the expense of admin-
istering a Compact pricing regulation,
as announced each month by the Fed-
eral Order #1 Market Administrator
and authorized under 7 U.S.C. 7256.

(b) Chair shall mean the Chair of the
Northeast Dairy Compact Commission.

(c) Handler shall mean any person
subject to a Compact Over-order price
regulation or administrative assess-
ment, or to whom a Compact Over-
order price or administrative assess-
ment is sought to be made applicable.

(d) Compact Over-order price regulation
shall mean the prices regulated under
the provisions of 7 CFR parts 1300, 1301,
1303–1307, as announced each month by
the Federal Order #1 Market Adminis-
trator and authorized under 7 U.S.C.
7256.

(e) Order shall include a Compact
Over-order price regulation.

§ 1381.2 Institution of proceedings.
Any handler desiring to complain

that any order, Compact over-order
price, or administrative assessment, or
any provision of such order or assess-
ment, or any obligation imposed in
connection therewith is not in accord-
ance with law shall file with the Com-
mission a petition in writing, along
with 5 copies of the same.

§ 1381.3 Contents of petition.
A petition shall contain:
(a) The correct name, address, and

principal place of business of the peti-
tioner. If petitioner is a corporation,
such fact shall be stated, together with
the name of the State of incorporation,
the date of incorporation, and the
names, addresses, and respective posi-
tions, held by its officers; if an unin-
corporated association, the names and
addresses of its officers, and the respec-
tive positions held by them; if a part-
nership, the name and address of each
partner.

(b) Reference to the specific terms or
provisions of the regulation, order, or
notice of administrative assessment, or
the interpretation or application there-
of, which are complained of.

(c) A full statement of the facts
(avoiding a mere repetition of detailed
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evidence) upon which the petition is
based, setting forth clearly and con-
cisely the nature of the petitioner’s
business and the manner in which peti-
tioner claims to be affected by the
terms or provisions of the regulation,
order or administrative assessment, or
the interpretation or applications
thereof, which are complained of.

(d) A statement of the grounds on
which the terms or provisions of the
regulation, order, or administrative as-
sessment or the interpretation or ap-
plication thereof, which are com-
plained of are challenged as not being
in accordance with law.

(e) Any prayer for specific relief
which the petitioner desires the Com-
mission to grant;

(f) An affidavit by the petitioner, or
if the petitioner, or if the petitioner is
not an individual by an officer of the
petitioner having knowledge of the
facts stated in the petition, verifying
the petition and stating that it is filed
in good faith and not for the purposes
of the delay. The affidavit may include
a request for an oral hearing on the pe-
tition. Such request shall set forth spe-
cific grounds demonstrating the need
for such a hearing.

(g) Any additional affidavit evidence
supporting the petition.

(h) Petitioner’s prayer for relief may
include a request that payments due or
payable during the pendency of the ad-
ministrative appeal or longer pursuant
to § 1381.5(b), be placed in an escrow ac-
count established by the Commission.
If a request for escrow is made, peti-
tioner may make payment into a Com-
mission established escrow account
while the Commission rules upon peti-
tioner’s request in accordance with
§ 1381.4(b)(5). Any petitioner who re-
fuses to make payment during this pe-
riod shall be liable for payment of in-
terest on such withheld funds, at the
federal statutory rate set forth in 28
U.S.C 1961, plus such additional pen-
alties as are appropriate under Article
VI, Section 17 of the Compact.

[62 FR 35065, June 30, 1997; 62 FR 36651, July
9, 1997]

§ 1381.4 Conduct of proceedings.
(a) Appointment of hearing panel. Upon

receipt of a petition, and as determined
appropriate by the Commission’s Com-

mittee on Administration, the Chair
shall appoint a hearing panel of either
one to three Commission members,
who are not members of the state dele-
gation in which the Handler is incor-
porated or has its principal place of
business, who have no pecuniary inter-
est in the outcome, and who are other-
wise fair and impartial, or an inde-
pendent hearing officer. The hearing
panel shall consider the petition. For
hearing panels of Commission members
greater than one member, the Chair
shall designate a chief hearing officer.

(b) Preliminary matters. The panel
shall meet within 15 days of their ap-
pointment to determine whether to:

(1) Limit the taking of evidence to
affidavits, and thereby make their de-
cision solely on the basis of the record
before them without an oral hearing.
In making this determination, the
panel shall consider:

(i) The nature of the petition before
them;

(ii) The nature of any facts in dispute
that may necessitate an oral hearing;
and

(iii) Whether the petitioner will be
unduly prejudiced by limiting the tak-
ing of evidence to affidavits without
benefit of an oral hearing.

(2) Require the production by affi-
davit or additional information, docu-
ments, reports, answers, records, ac-
counts, papers or other data and docu-
mentary evidence necessary to the
proper resolution of the matter.

(3) Compel the production of docu-
mentary evidence by subpoena
throughout all signatory states pursu-
ant to section 16(a) of the Compact.

(4) Consolidate two or more petitions
pertaining to the same order or issue
and the evidence relied upon under
such consolidated proceeding may be
embodied in a single decision.

(5) Grant or deny petitioner’s request
for the establishment of an escrow ac-
count, if such request has been made.
The panel shall deny such a request
only if it has otherwise ensured ade-
quate protection to the handler with
respect to the payments of sums due
and challenged in the petition.

(c) The panel shall promptly notify
petitioner by certified mail of the re-
sults of its deliberations under para-
graphs (a) and (b) of this section. The
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panel’s notice shall include a concise
statement of the basis for its decisions
under those paragraphs. The notice
shall include a time and place for an
oral hearing, if any, and the deadline
for the submission of any additional in-
formation required by the panel. The
notice shall also set forth the date by
which the panel will issue its proposed
findings of fact, conclusions and deci-
sion, as computed under paragraph (g)
of this section. If a request has been
made for the establishment of an es-
crow account and such request has
been granted, the notice shall also in-
clude a procedure for the making of es-
crow payments. If such request is de-
nied, any payments made and held in
escrow may be released for disburse-
ment by the Commission.

(d) The panel may take official no-
tice of such matters as are judicially
noticed by the courts of the United
States and of any other matter of tech-
nical, scientific or commercial fact of
established character: Provided, That
interested parties shall be given ade-
quate notice of matters so noticed and
shall be given adequate opportunity to
show that such facts are inaccurate or
are erroneously noticed.

(e) The panel shall:
(1) Exclude, insofar as practicable,

evidence which is immaterial, irrele-
vant or unduly repetitious: Provided,
That interested parties shall be given
adequate notice of such exclusion and
an opportunity to show that such evi-
dence has been erroneously excluded.

(2) Not discuss ex parte the merits of
the proceeding with any person who is
or who has been connected in any man-
ner with the proceeding.

(f) Oral hearing. (1) Any oral hearing
shall be conducted at a time and place
determined by the panel.

(2) Testimony presented at the hear-
ing shall be:

(i) Upon oath or affirmation adminis-
tered by the panel and subject to rea-
sonable cross examination; and

(ii) Reported verbatim.
(3) As part of the hearing, the panel

may require the appearance of any wit-
ness, or the production of additional
information, documents, reports, an-
swers, records, accounts, papers, and
other data and documentary evidence

necessary to the proper resolution of
the matter.

(4) If appropriate, the panel shall
compel the appearance of witnesses,
the giving of testimony or the produc-
tion of documentary evidence by sub-
poena throughout all signatory states
pursuant to section 16(a) of the Com-
pact.

(5) The panel shall exclude evidence
which is immaterial, irrelevant, or un-
duly repetitious.

(6) The panel shall rule on offers of
proof and otherwise reasonably regu-
late the course of the hearing.

(g) Proposed findings of fact, conclu-
sions and decision. (1) Within 45 days of
the panel’s appointment, or, in the
event an oral hearing is held, within 60
days, the panel shall issue proposed
findings of fact, conclusions and a deci-
sion based upon the evidence in the
record. The proposed findings, conclu-
sions and decision shall be served upon
the petitioner by certified mail.

(2) Petitioner may submit a response
to the panel’s proposed findings of fact,
conclusions and decision, along with
supporting reasons. Such response
shall be received by the Commission
within 20 days of petitioner’s receipt of
the panel’s proposed findings, conclu-
sions and decision.

(3) The panel may modify, alter or
amend its proposed findings, conclu-
sions and decision in accordance with
petitioner’s response, as it deems ap-
propriate.

(h) Final ruling by the Commission. (1)
Unless the panel so notifies the Com-
mission of the need for an extension of
time, at its first regularly scheduled
meeting following the deadline for the
receipt of petitioner’s response to the
panel’s proposed findings, conclusions
and decision, the Commission shall
make a final ruling upon the petition.
The Commission’s determination shall
be based upon the panel’s final or modi-
fied proposed findings, conclusions and
decision. The Commission shall also
consider the petitioner’s response to
the panel’s original proposed findings,
conclusion and decision. The record
shall also be available for review by the
Commission.

(2) The Commission’s final ruling
shall be served by certified mail upon
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the petitioner and be filed in the Com-
mission offices, and be made available
for public inspection and copying in ac-
cordance with the bylaws.

(3) Any commissioner shall (on either
the Commissioner’s own motion or on
motion of the petitioner) disqualify
himself or herself from consideration
of the Commission’s final ruling on the
panel’s decision if that commissioner’s
impartiality might reasonably be ques-
tioned.

[62 FR 35065, June 30, 1997, as amended at 64
FR 11756, Mar. 10, 1999]

§ 1381.5 Judicial appeal; escrow.

(a) As set forth in section 16(c) of the
Compact, as approved by 7 U.S.C. 7256,
the district courts of the United
States, in any district in which a han-
dler is an inhabitant or has his prin-

cipal place of business, have jurisdic-
tion to review a final ruling of the
Commission made pursuant to
§ 1381.4(h), provided that a complaint is
filed within thirty days from the date
of the entry of that final ruling.

(b) A petitioner who has been granted
the establishment of an escrow account
as part of the administrative pro-
ceeding and who has timely appealed
may request that its payments be
placed into escrow pending the appeal.
Upon such a request, the Commission
shall hold the money in escrow until
the date that a timely judicial com-
plaint is filed plus a period of ten days.
The Commission may also, for good
cause shown, continue to hold the
money placed in escrow pending the ul-
timate resolution of any appeal, or for
such other period as the Commission
may establish.
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